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DURRINGTON TOWN COUNCIL RESPONSE TO 

WILTSHIRE COUNCIL DRAFT HOUSING SITE ALLOCATIONS PLAN 2017
Following the publication of the Draft Housing Site Allocations Plan (the Plan), Durrington Town Council set up a Task Group to deliver its response about the Plan (specifically relating to Durrington) to Wiltshire Council.  Throughout the 10 week consultation period the Task Group has discussed the Plan with Wiltshire Council Spatial Department representatives at the Consultation events, conducted its own survey within Durrington, conducted fact finding, reviewed the Plan and other Wiltshire Council documents and held a Public Meeting for its residents on the 17th of August.  As a result of the Task Group’s work, the Town Council sat an Extraordinary Meeting on the 12th of September to approve the following response in relation to the Plan.  

The Town Council believes that the Plan (specifically relating to Durrington) is unsound because it is not Positively Prepared, Justified or Effective based on the following evidence:
Market Town versus Large Village

The draft plan and Wiltshire Core Strategy list Durrington along with Bulford and Amesbury as a Market Town, based on geographical boundaries and obvious transportation links to Amesbury.  It makes little mention of Larkhill, which is part of the Parish (Durrington and Larkhill).  Durrington should be seen as the unique large village it is, no more linked to Amesbury than perhaps the smaller villages of Cholderton or Newton Tony.  Durrington is currently self-contained and sustainable.  The Plan and Wiltshire Core Strategy should therefore reflect Durrington as a Large Village, not the Market Town of Amesbury including Bulford and Durrington.
SUSTAINABILITY
Services

The Town Council acknowledges that there may be a positive impact on local businesses in the village, this was highlighted in the recent survey it conducted and is recognised in the Plan.  It does not however believe it could be any more sustainable than it already is.  This is a statement that the Plan often quotes ‘making Durrington more sustainable’.   With a plethora of facilities; 3 x Mini Supermarkets (including a Post Office), 3 x Schools covering all age groups, along with pre-schools, 6 x Take Aways, Hairdressers and Barbers shops, 2 x Doctors Surgeries, a Chemist, a DIY shop, a Flower shop, a Carpet shop, a Petrol Station, 2 x MOT/Repairs garages, a Swimming Pool, Fitness Centre, Dance Studio and Vets.  The only real service missing in the village is a Dentist, but with Dentists in Tidworth and Amesbury at capacity and not taking on new patients either on the NHS or through Private Dental Providers any new residents would have to seek this service outside the immediate area. 

At present there are two doctors surgeries in the village, one of which will close in early 2019.  Its patients will potentially be relocated to new facilities at Larkhill once they are built.  We therefore see a reduced capacity within Durrington.

There is a known issue with availability of pre-school places, where will the pre-school aged children of the additional service families along with those of the 60 new families go, particularly given insufficient places at Larkhill?
Employment

The Plan makes assumptions that 60 more homes will bring employment to the village to help make Durrington more sustainable.  The Town Council does not believe that there is significant employment opportunities within the village, 60 more homes will not bring more employment.  It will have the opposite effect and will likely increase the carbon footprint of the village with residents travelling outside of the village for employment, impacting more on the roads.

Infrastructure
The Plan allocates two sites for Durrington, both sites will negatively impact on the roads, parking and public safety in the village.

The proposed 45 homes off Clover Lane are intended to be linked into the current road structure on Clover Lane through two access roads that were built during the original build phase of the Avon Fields development in 2012.  These roads were built to link to an extra 15 homes where planning had been approved but not taken place.  Notwithstanding the 15 homes for which planning has been granted, an additional 30 homes are now being planned.  This would bring into question the Design and Access Statement of Avon Fields which was for a total of 156 homes and whether the current access roads and road structure within the estate could sustain an additional 30 homes.
The proposed 15 homes on Larkhill Road would be sited on a busy A road that already suffers from speeding vehicles, parking and congestion issues, as well as it being a rat run through to the A303.  The Town Council does not believe that the site has the capacity for 15 homes in the building line as is consistent with the current line of permanent residences along this side of Larkhill Road.
Army Rebasing – Larkhill

The Core Strategy and Plan do not fully consider the impact of Army Rebasing in Larkhill on Durrington.  Not only are in excess of 440 homes being built at Larkhill for service personnel and their families, but there will also be an increase in approximately 1500 single service personnel arriving in Larkhill.  Given the facilities and services that Durrington has, the Town Council believes there will be a significant increase in traffic to and from Durrington.  How can Wiltshire Council have thoroughly considered the potential impact of Army Rebasing on Durrington given there is little evidence or mention of it in the Plan?  The Town Council believes a common sense approach should be adopted in relation to the development of the sites allocated in the Plan until post Army Rebasing and the full impact on Durrington’s infrastructure, self-containment and sustainability can be fully assessed.
Roads
An increase of 60 homes in Durrington plus Army Rebasing at Larkhill will have a detrimental impact on public safety, our roads and parking, which the Town Council believe to be at full capacity.  This was the main concern of residents in the survey responses submitted and at the Public Meeting held.  There is serious congestion in the village for high percentages of the day when navigating the narrow village streets.  It is also potentially dangerous due to the levels of traffic including HGVs, buses, school pick up and drop off locations due to access issues at schools.  The Town Council also foresees the impact of Army Rebasing as mentioned above on the village’s roads.

Sewerage and Drainage
Flash flooding is an issue in areas of the village, this is partly linked into the system being overburdened following years of the village’s expansion.  Could the current system cope?

Conservation
Durrington is unique in where it sits in Wiltshire and how it shares its tight boundary with Conservation areas, SSSIs, the River Avon and of course Salisbury Plain, there is therefore concern over how these areas will be affected through further development.  Durrington is already acknowledged via the Wiltshire Council’s Draft Open Spaces 2015-2026 document as being under resourced in recreational and open space.  It is therefore important to protect the limited green space and woodland available in the village.
Affordability
The Town Council understands that there is a need for land supply and houses and that some of those houses need to be affordable (rent/purchase).  The Wiltshire Housing Needs Survey of 2015 (page 13) states that given the annual median income in Wiltshire (£19,254 in 2013) it would be unlikely that a current Durrington resident wanting to buy or rent a home in Durrington would be able to afford to do so.  This potentially means that any new homes built as part of the Plan in Durrington, whilst meeting Wiltshire Council quotas won’t necessarily assist in getting those Durrington residents who want to buy or rent in the village a home to live in.  This will result in more residents from outside of Durrington moving to live in Durrington, whilst Durrington residents wanting to buy or rent locally may have to move elsewhere to more affordable homes.   
Boundary Settlement Review

The Town Council objects to the expansion of the current settlement boundary to fulfil the Plan, overturning what was considered in the Salisbury District Local Plan a ‘safe’ plan.  The village has positively contributed to conducting infill in line with its Village Design Statement recognised by Wiltshire Council.  Over 40 infill developments have taken place in the past 5 years, in addition to the 140 homes built at Avon Fields.  With the increase of 440 homes in Larkhill, the Parish will see a 34% increase in homes over an 8-10 year period, potentially making Durrington less sustainable.  There is concern that once the settlement boundary is expanded to include new sites for development under the Plan the boundary will potentially be expanded again and again to include other sites outside the current and/or projected boundary post the delivery of the Plan.
Summary
Durrington should be recognised by Wiltshire Council as the unique, self-contained and sustainable larger village that it is, not be grouped with Amesbury and Bulford as a Market Town.
Whilst there is an understanding and a need for affordable homes in the local area there are serious concerns about these being located in Durrington.
It is felt that the current infrastructure (roads, medical services, parking) could not sustain these additional homes.
Further developing the village would increase the reliance on services outside of the village, threatening the sustainability of Durrington as a village, especially with the additional 440 homes as part of Army Re-basing.
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Cllr John Todd, Chairman Durrington Town Council
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